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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2009-10 Academic Year

Meeting #4

Friday, May 14, 2010

8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Costa, Denila, Garcia, Gonzalez, Hata, Soni, Stout, Taylor

Members Absent: Chavez, Jaime, Rice, Rodriguez

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

Guests:  Mark Rudometkin, Parking Administration; Trevon Williams, ASI
Note:  In order to maintain a student voting majority, Robinson and Taylor did not vote at this meeting.
Note: Agenda items are out of order because the committee waited until a student majority was present before moving to agenda items requiring a vote.
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m. He welcomed the committee members and asked them to introduce themselves. 
3. Advisory Regarding Parking Fees. Robinson noted that changes in parking fees do not need this committee’s approval, but Parking Administration does advise us on changes in fees.
Rudometkin said that the daily parking permit fee is being increased from $4 to $5.  This permit is rarely used by students; most students use semester or academic year permits.  The increase will be used to meet bond payments for the parking structures and for preventative maintenance on the parking lots.  There will be no increase in student or employee permit fees at this time.  For comparison, other CSUs charge for daily permits as follows:  CSU Fullerton - $8, CSU Los Angeles - $6, CSU Northridge - $6, CSU Dominguez Hills - $4.  The average daily permit fee for all CSUs is $5.60; the average for all Southern California colleges is $6.20.

Robinson asked about the future of the UPass program.  Rudometkin said that his department is hoping to hear next week or the next regarding the program’s renewal.  Long Beach Transit’s (LBT) initial proposal was twice the amount of last year’s proposal; negotiations are continuing.  LBT has invested in more routes and more buses due to the program and has had state funding cut.  On a busy day, 6,500 campus individuals use UPass. It is hoped that the agreement reached by CSULB and LBT will be beneficial to both.  The campus community will be informed when a contract is signed.
Garcia arrived at the meeting at 9:00 a.m.

Soni asked if a higher fee could have been requested.  Rudometkin answered affirmatively.  Taylor said that the amount of the fee is somewhat limited because Parking Administration’s revenue and expenses have to break even.

Soni asked what percentage of department revenue is from daily parking permits.  Rudometkin estimated the amount to be approximately ten percent.  Most revenue comes from the semester and academic year permits.

Taylor asked if the parking meters will be requiring more money.  Rudometkin said that the parking meters will be eliminated.
Robinson asked Rudometkin to discuss the campus shuttle program.  Rudometkin said there are currently six shuttles.  One shuttle serves the Residential Learning College; next year another shuttle for the RLC is planned.  In a given month, the shuttles have 90,000 riders.

Robinson asked if a third shuttle will be needed for the RLC route.  Rudometkin said that the current route will be modified, saving time, so that two shuttles will probably be sufficient.  Each shuttle takes 20 minutes for a round trip, so one should arrive at the RLC every ten minutes.
Soni asked if raising the daily parking fee to help cover the cost of UPass has been considered.  Rudometkin said that UPass is paid for with money collected for citations.  Soni asked if the daily permit fee funds could go to UPass.  Rudometkin said they could, but the department tries not to use them for that purpose.
Williams asked how many daily permits are issued.  Rudometkin said that during the past fiscal year, 278,000 daily permits were sold, with the heaviest usage being on weekends.  Rudometkin added that all lots will go to permit parking at all times.  Currently, Lot 13 always requires a permit, while across Merriam Way (Lot 14) parking is free on weekends.

Garcia asked if there is leftover money from the daily permits that can be applied to UPass.  Rudometkin said there really isn’t, as there are always expenses; next year Lot 14 will be completely renovated, at a cost that is roughly estimated to be $3-5 million.

Taylor said that one complication is that budgets are planned five years ahead; a cut in enrollment affects the Parking budget.

Denila asked if the fee for parking for special events will be raised from $5.  Rudometkin said the fee will not be raised.

Denila asked if there will be a need to have people issuing permits at special events.  Rudometkin said that doing so is the quickest and safest way to issue permits.
Robinson asked what impact the Student Recreation and Wellness Center will have on traffic patterns.  Rudometkin said there will probably be increased use of the parking structures, and added that he is more concerned about the impact of the upcoming 405/605 freeway construction.  This will involve the full closure of the 7th Street bridge and put more traffic on Bellflower and Palo Verde.  (The Parking Administration website will have information on the construction project – csulb.edu/parking.) 

Gleason asked if the campus community will be sent information regarding alternate routes.  Rudometkin said it will, and that some information is on the website now.

Omar Gonzalez arrived at the meeting at 9:20 a.m.


Rudometkin said that all permit sales will be conducted online starting May 17, 2010.
Williams asked if UPass will continue if the daily permit fee is raised.  Rudometkin said the university could lose UPass even if the fee is raised.  Williams asked what the campus will have to do to keep the
program.  Rudometkin said that some campuses charge a transportation fee in addition to the parking fee.  Robinson said he is hopeful that CSULB will not charge a transportation fee.

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes.  The committee reviewed the agenda and minutes.  Costa moved, Denila seconded to approve the minutes of the March 5, 2010 meeting and the agenda for today’s meeting. 

As follow-up, Eckhous noted that:

Item 3, Paragraph 5:  The CSU website will show all fees authorized by the Chancellor.
Item 3, Paragraph 6:  Eckhous investigated if there is a comparison of how the CSUs rank when course fees are taken into account.  She found that the CSU doesn’t believe the different campuses are comparable, so this information is not shared; a campus that is heavy in tech or science course fees won’t be comparable to one that isn’t.  The Chancellor’s Office is working on sharing an index of Category IV fees (user/penalty fees).

Soni asked if information on course fees can be obtained from three or four large CSU campuses.  He said he has heard that this campus has more course fees.  Eckhous said she has never heard that, and has often been told that our course fees are the lowest and most controlled.  She added that this committee does a good job in approving course fees that only cover costs.

The motion to approve the agenda and minutes passed (7-0-2).
4. Communication of Fee Increases.  Robinson said that The Daily 49er printed an incorrect story that said there would be an additional $2 student fee.  It later printed a short retraction. Eckhous said that prior to registration each semester, fees are posted and included with the registration materials.  If a fee is approved after registration, this is communicated to all students.  Last year, the trustees approved two fees after registration began; these fees then had to be charged to the students.  If a fee action is done in the normal cycle, it is presented as a package of fees.
The committee discussed the reversal of the Chancellor’s Office edict to not assess the summer ASI fee.  Eckhous said that with the budget crisis, it was decided that the summer classes at CSULB would be run through the College of Continuing and Professional Education (CCPE) (other campus also decided that the summer classes would be self-supporting.)  Because it is mostly regularly matriculated, degree-seeking students (not extension students) who attend in the summer, the university made the decision that the ASI fees would be charged.  The Chancellor’s Office interpreted the Ed Code as meaning that the ASI fee could not be charged for summer classes offered through extension services.  Two weeks ago the Chancellor’s Office changed its position on this issue, agreeing that the definition of extension students has changed from when the Ed Code was written.  The ASI is allowed to assess a fee for students attending summer classes.
Robinson said much credit should be given to Chavez, Taylor and the ASI for their work on this issue.
5. Student Fee Activity Update.  Eckhous said the only new information concerns the science education fee for two courses; the amount of the fee was reduced because the cost of admission for a field trip has gone down, and the fee was lowered accordingly.
Gonzalez moved, Hata seconded to approve the science education fee reduction.  The motion passed (7-0-2).
6. Discussion / Adjournment.  Gleason said that a schedule of six to seven meetings is being planned for the next academic year. Robinson pointed out that there will be new student members on the committee, so we will try to plan the meetings so they will be able to attend the meetings.
Robinson thanked the committee and staff for their service this past year.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)

